
Southeast Urbana Neighborhood Association Annual Meeting



     Wednesday, may 15, 2013         7 – 9 PM



          Yankee Ridge School Gymnasium

Present: 129 signed in or were otherwise recorded. Some latecomers did not sign in.

SUNA Business Meeting

Theresa Michelson called the meeting to order at 7 PM.

She introduced the 2012-13 Steering Committee members.

The Financial Report was presented. Still pending were expenses for the first time bulk mailing of postcard announcements of the annual meeting, expected to be about $600.00, and for setting up the new website, cost yet to be determined.

The slate of volunteers for Coordinators and Steering Committee 2013-2014 was presented and approved, with one opposed, by voice vote as follows:

Coordinators: Pauline Mak, Kathy Wallig, Theresa Michelson (until Dec. ’13).

Steering Committee: Marilyn Michal (NE), Neil Parthun (NE), Michael Pleck (NE), Luke Scharf (NW), Eileen Kohen (SW), Peggy Staske (SW), David Trail (SW), Nancy Uchtmann (SW), Sarah McDougal (SE).

Updates on SUNA’s neighborhood involvement followed. Theresa introduced 2 guests with neighborhood business ties: Sue Wedig whose property management company will manage the apartments at 1404 Silver St., and James Winston, owner of Sunnycrest barbershop. Michael Pleck summarized Colorado Road clean up activities over the past 12 months. SUNA continues to send representatives to the Neighborhood Safety Task Force and the Philo Road Business Group. It also promotes Neighborhood Watch Groups and Block Parties as ways for neighbors to interact with each other.

Finally, Theresa announced that the new website – sunaurbana.org – was ready to go public.

At 7:20 the business meeting ended.

Remarks by Elected and Appointed City Officials

Mayor Laurel Prussing said Urbana came out of the recession well. It was fiscally sound with a balanced budget. Some cuts were made, but there were no layoffs. There was some reduction is assessed values.

She addressed the Legislative Bill passed last June which exempted Illinois hospitals from property taxes for charity care. She noted that this exemption would relieve Carle Hospital of $6 million in property taxes in Champaign County, with Urbana being the biggest loser for having 83 percent of Carle’s property. It would likely result in an increase in property tax rates in Urbana by almost 11 percent. Urbana school and park districts would also see a big decrease in their tax funding. A comparison of Carle with Mayo clinic in Minnesota showed large differences in prices charged for the same services with Carle’s being much higher. She concluded that Carle could afford to pay its fair share of taxes, and her administration intends to challenge the tax exemption.

(Note: audience questions and comments on this issue appear later in the minutes.)

Ward 7 Alderman Diane Marlin referred to her role in SUNA’s beginning and its initial focus on crime and apartment rental and management. These two issues remain a priority with added emphasis on consistent enforcement of regulations. The Carle tax exemption will be another big focus of attention.

Urbana Police Chief Pat Connolly introduced Deputy Chief Sylvia Morgan, Lt. Rich Surles and Lt. Bob Fitzgerald and updated structural and personnel changes in the UPD. He pointed to Crime Reports on the City of Urbana website as a good source of up-to-date information on crime statistics and incidents. He stressed citizen involvement as a key to maintaining public safety.

Lt. Bob Fitzgerald reviewed crime statistics in the SUNA area over the past year: 60 fewer criminal reports, increase in calls for services, 20 percent decrease in crime, much of it due to extra officers on the streets on foot patrol. Involvement in SUNA area includes monthly meetings with the Philo Road Business Group, work with apartment managers to implement regulations, and coordination with Neighborhood Watch groups.

UPD also uses Facebook and Twitter to send out timely police information.

Community Development Director Libby Tyler works on housing inspection, planning and zoning, and economic development. She said that the revitalization of Philo Road has made it more vibrant and healthy. The old IGA is undergoing a remodeling change into ‘Ruler Foods’, a small grocery chain. Market at the Square has grown in popularity and scope. A phone App with information on a wide variety of city services is now available.   

On issues related to apartment rentals, she said that systematic inspection is planned to respond to concerns about building codes and life safety issues such as the condition of walkways on 3 vacated properties at Silver and Philo. Duplexes and single homes for rental are up for inspection soon. Her office is looking for reinvestment in 6 properties on Philo Road and is working with the Neighborhood Safety Task Force on reassessing zoning in the Vawter Street area. Also under study are amendments to rental regulations and a tenant relocation policy. Citizen input on property conditions is encouraged.

Public Works Director Bill Gray reported on infrastructure work and improvements underway in downtown Urbana, and on projects to install new traffic signals at the Florida/Philo Road intersection with increased crossing time, to mark out more bike stripes, and to erect a bike rack at the Middle School. His department has completed a system for identifying street trees and designating special trees for the Legacy Tree Program. It plans to address sidewalk problems. 

On Windsor Road reconstruction between Race and Philo Roads, he said it is a $6 million challenge and it would probably be another 3 years before anything is done.

Vicki Mayes, Executive Director of Urbana Parks, noted the impact on the Park District of losing $614,000 from Carle and $220,000 from Presence (Covenant) Hospital as a result of the tax exemption. Meadowbrook park and playground and after-school programs will be big losers. She encouraged residents to come out and enjoy the free entertainment on Neighborhood Nights at different Urbana parks throughout the summer. The date for Wheatfield Park Neighborhood Night is July 10. This park in 2014 will see work start to replace the playground and improve accessibility and safety. Due to wet weather the opening date of the Crystal Lake Family Aquatic Center has been pushed back to mid June.

At 8:10 Questions and Answers followed.

On the crosswalk at Vine and Windsor

There is no immediate plan to install traffic signals. The current solution of the center wait strip and warning signs appears to be working adequately to slow and alert traffic. 

On abandoned vehicles

Call or email UPD to report. Expect a 72 hours wait period to allow for a procedural process to be set in motion before action will result to remove such vehicles.

On Carle property tax exemption

What can be done to reinstate the tax? Mayor Prussing responded that it is a question for the Legislature and the Courts to reconsider the definition of  ‘charity care’. Citizens should write to the governor and legislators. Audience reaction supported grass roots efforts to get organized for this purpose and Mayor Prussing was asked to provide talking points for a letter writing campaign. A web link up was also suggested to get people organized. 

In answer to a question whether the city should put a damper on Carle’s acquisition of property in Urbana, Libby said that the city did have agreements with Carle on this matter.

On power outages

Bill Gray indicated that Ameren had fixed the problem and homes in the Shurts / Philo Road area should be experiencing fewer power outages.

On a mini playground for Philo Road apartments

It was asked if the Park District might provide a mini playground and put in sidewalks to serve children living in those apartments. Vicki Mayes said she would look into the suggestion.

On SUNA’s use of Nextdoor.com

The question was whether SUNA was using this social networking tool to connect with neighbors. SUNA has recently set up a nextdoor group but it is not yet fully active. Efforts will be made in the near future to further develop the site and utilize it for broader neighborhood outreach.

The meeting ended at 8:45 PM.

